OUT-OF-SCHOOL LEARNERS

Background Information Report

European Agency for Special Needs and Inclusive Education



The European Agency for Special Needs and Inclusive Education (the Agency) is an independent and self-governing organisation. The Agency is co-funded by the ministries of education in its member countries and by the European Commission via an operating grant within the European Union (EU) education programme.



Co-funded by the Erasmus+ Programme of the European Union The European Commission's support for the production of this publication does not constitute an endorsement of the contents, which reflect the views only of the authors, and the Commission cannot be held responsible for any use which may be made of the information contained therein.

The views expressed by any individual in this document do not necessarily represent the official views of the Agency, its member countries or the European Commission.

© European Agency for Special Needs and Inclusive Education 2020

Editors: Amélie Lecheval, Amanda Watkins and András Lenárt

This publication is an open-access resource. This means you are free to access, use and disseminate it with appropriate credit to the European Agency for Special Needs and Inclusive Education. Please refer to the Agency's Open Access Policy for more information: www.european-agency.org/open-access-policy.

You may cite this publication as follows: European Agency for Special Needs and Inclusive Education, 2020. *Out-of-School Learners: Background Information Report*. (A. Lecheval, A. Watkins and A. Lenárt, eds.). Odense, Denmark



This work is licensed under a <u>Creative Commons Attribution-</u> <u>NonCommercial-NoDerivatives 4.0 International License</u>. You may not modify or translate this publication without the Agency's approval.

With a view to greater accessibility, this report is available in accessible electronic format on the Agency's website: <u>www.european-agency.org</u>

Secretariat

Østre Stationsvej 33 DK-5000 Odense C Denmark Tel.: +45 64 41 00 20 <u>secretariat@european-agency.org</u> Brussels Office Rue Montoyer 21 BE-1000 Brussels Belgium Tel.: +32 2 213 62 80 brussels.office@european-agency.org



CONTENTS

TABLES AND FIGURES	5
Tables	5
Figures	
LIST OF ABBREVIATIONS	
PREAMBLE	7
KEY MESSAGES	8
1. DEFINITIONS OF OUT-OF-SCHOOL LEARNERS	9
1.1 'Out-of-school' and international organisations	9
1.2 'Out-of-school' and compulsory education	11
1.3 Terms related to 'out-of-school'	12
1.3.1 Absenteeism	12
1.3.2 Drop-out	14
1.3.3 Early school leavers	15
1.3.4 Young people not in education, employment or training (NEET)	
1.4 'Out-of-school' and the Five Dimensions of Exclusion	
2. OUT-OF-SCHOOL LEARNERS	20
2.1 Groups of learners considered out-of-school	20
2.1.1 Learners receiving home education	20
2.1.2 Learners with health conditions and in hospitals	
2.1.3 Young people in detention	21
2.1.4 Learners in non-formal education	21
2.2 Groups considered highly vulnerable to being out-of-school	23
2.2.1 Migrants, refugees and unaccompanied children and youth	24
2.2.2 Learners with disabilities and/or special educational needs	25
3. DATA ON OUT-OF-SCHOOL LEARNERS	27
3.1 Available data on out-of-school learners	27
3.2 Data collection systems and methodologies	28
3.2.1 Education management information systems	29
3.2.2 Household surveys	30
3.3.3 European data collection systems	30
3.2.4 Preventing barriers to accurate data and indicators	32
3.3 Monitoring system model	32
3.4 Data and categorisation practices	35



	36
REFERENCES	37
Bibliography	41
Websites consulted	43
ANNEX: METHODOLOGY	44



TABLES AND FIGURES

Tables

Table 1. Differences in the definition of OoS children and early school leavers	16
Table 2. Sources of action and foci of action in push-out, pull-out and fall-out	19
Table 3. Numbers of OoS children, adolescents and young people – 2016 and 2018	28

Figures

Figure 1. The Five Dimensions of Exclusion	18
Figure 2. OoS rate by region and age group in 2018 (regions sorted by primary OoS rate)27
Figure 3. Visible, semi-invisible and invisible OoS children	_33



LIST OF ABBREVIATIONS

Abbreviation	Full version
Agency / European Agency	European Agency for Special Needs and Inclusive Education
EASIE	European Agency Statistics on Inclusive Education
ELET	Early leaving from education and training
ESL	Early school leaving
ISCED	International Standard Classification of Education
NEET	Not in education, employment or training
OECD	Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development
OoS	Out-of-school
OOSC	Out-of-school children
OOSCI	Out-of-School Children Initiative
RNFILO	Recognition of Non-Formal and Informal Learning Outcomes
SDG	Sustainable Development Goal
UIS	UNESCO Institute for Statistics
UNESCO	United Nations Educational, Scientific and Cultural Organization
UNICEF	United Nations Children's Fund



PREAMBLE

For the past 20 years, the international community has recognised and worked on the issue of out-of-school (OoS) learners. Through the <u>Millennium Development Goals</u> and moves towards universal primary education, huge steps have been taken to improve and foster access to primary school education. However, despite the considerable progress on educational access and participation, reported progress towards Sustainable Development Goal (SDG) 4 on education indicates that 258 million learners (children, adolescents and young people) globally were out of school in 2018 (UIS, 2019).

The European Commission stated that one of the <u>Europe 2020</u> strategy education targets was to reduce the rates of early school leaving (ESL) to below 10%. The Education and Training 2020 ISCED 02 benchmark, that at least '95% of children should participate in early childhood education', is also relevant here (European Commission, no date).

The issue of OoS learners is apparent in a range of current education policies and strategy programmes. Therefore, it requires examination and further exploration.

Some data has been collected, indicators developed, research conducted and reports published. These have contributed to an understanding of the main issues. However, they also lead to several critical questions: What is the current situation? What data is available? Besides the data, there is the concept itself of OoS children, adolescents and young people. What does being an OoS learner mean? Which data and indicators are being referred to? What data should countries collect?

This Background Information Report aims to present an overview of information on OoS learners. This includes research studies conducted in the field, but mainly focuses on data collection at national and international levels. This report has been developed to inform future discussions and potential work within the European Agency Statistics on Inclusive Education (EASIE) work by the European Agency for Special Needs and Inclusive Education (the Agency). As such, it not only presents findings from the literature, but also highlights potential issues and questions for further consideration.

Three main questions guided the development of this report:

- What does the concept of 'out-of-school' mean?
- Who are out-of-school learners and what situations are they in?
- What data on out-of-school learners is being collected and could be collected?

The three main sections of this report focus on each of these questions in turn.

The Annex describes the methodology for preparing this report.

The first section presents a summary of <u>Key Messages</u> emerging from the examination that may inform future work on this important topic.



KEY MESSAGES

- The term 'out-of-school' (OoS) refers to an extremely broad topic that requires further clarification. Different terms and meanings appear in work by European and international organisations. These differences appear to be one of the limitations of applying the concept. Three terms are repeatedly used to refer to learners who are considered OoS: drop-out, early school leavers and 'not in education, employment or training' (NEET). Future work may need an agreement on and use of a shared definition of OoS.
- 2. It is important to distinguish between OoS learners at the compulsory education level and those who have completed compulsory education and moved into but not completed post-compulsory education. Different terminology may be required to clarify the different contexts, processes and consequences for learners at different stages in their education paths.
- 3. There is ambiguity around the notion of absenteeism. The transition from absenteeism to drop-out should be clearly defined. Temporal factors of duration and frequency require further consideration to distinguish between the two concepts. New ways of understanding and identifying drop-out processes seem necessary to develop and then implement drop-out and OoS prevention strategies.
- 4. Data collection on OoS learners requires different methodologies, sources and types of information from different levels (individual learner, school, regional and national levels). To give accurate information, the scope of population investigated should take into consideration individuals who are not represented in the data. Data collection methodologies and education monitoring systems should consider qualitative approaches.
- 5. The term 'school' potentially limits the OoS concept to school settings and fails to recognise other forms of provision and educational alternatives for learners. Learners enrolled in programmes in other learning settings should not be considered OoS if there is an agreement on the organisation and education planning. Non-formal education programmes, home education and forms of provision from other social sectors such as youth detention should be examined and considered further. 'Out-of-education' might be a more suitable term for learners without access to, or participation in, any form of education.



1. DEFINITIONS OF OUT-OF-SCHOOL LEARNERS

The concept of OoS learners is very complex, with different uses and meanings. How the concept of OoS is defined, what key issues definitions cover and what challenges these definitions present all require clarification.

This section examines the concept of 'out-of-school' and the question **what does being** 'out-of-school' mean?

Although the concept differs among regions and countries, there is a common understanding of what being 'in school' alludes to. This, therefore, becomes the normative starting position for examining being 'out' of school. Ekstrand argues that 'It is well documented that failure in school and early dropout can have negative effects' (2015, p. 460). The term 'out-of-school' suggests that the norm should be for individuals to be 'in' school, and learners who are not in school face a range of potential negative effects.

In 2016, in the OECD countries, 90% of the population of 4- to 16-year-olds was enrolled in education (OECD, 2018). Consequently, this could suggest that being in school and being enrolled in education are the same. However, this raises a series of key questions and important distinctions need to be made. Does being enrolled mean attending school? Can a learner be identified as OoS if they are enrolled in a school? When is a learner considered OoS? What elements need to be considered to define being OoS?

The following sections highlight the main themes and concepts linked to OoS discussions in the work of international organisations.

1.1 'Out-of-school' and international organisations

Among the range of studies conducted by international institutions and organisations, such as UNESCO, UNICEF, the European Commission, World Bank and OECD, there is no clear definition of the concept of 'out-of-school'.

UNESCO clearly defines out-of-school learners as the 'Number of children and youth who are not enrolled or attending school ... in a given academic year' (<u>UNESCO</u>, glossary).

The <u>Out-of-School Children Initiative</u> (OOSCI, no date) is a partnership between UNICEF and the UIS. It was established in 2010 to raise awareness and to address exclusion. It defines OoS children and adolescents by referring to their age and level of education:

Out-of-school adolescents. Adolescents of official lower secondary school age who are not in primary or secondary education. Adolescents in pre-primary or non-formal education are considered out of school.

Out-of-school children. Children of official primary school age who are not in primary or secondary education. Children in pre-primary education or non-formal education are considered out of school (UIS and UNICEF, 2015, p. 125).



The European Commission has made this area a priority since 2011, although the work refers to early school leavers. Early school leavers encompass learners from 18–24 years old who have completed lower-secondary school, i.e. ISCED level 2 (European Commission, 2020). The terminology is important and ESL is distinguished from other terms, such as drop-out (European Commission/EACEA/Eurydice, 2019a).

UNICEF and UIS list the 'realities' of OoS children as those who:

- Do not have access to a school in their community
- Do not enrol despite the availability of a school
- Enrol but later than they should have
- Enrol in schools that have poor facilities / no teachers
- Drop out of the education system
- Enrol but do not attend school (UNICEF and UIS, 2015).

OoS learners encounter different realities. However, the sources of exclusion can also show different realities and dimensions. UNESCO identified four such sources:

- **Physical** resulting, for example, from issues related to geography and access to facilities;
- **Social** within a group, not everyone may be heard or encouraged to participate;
- **Psychological** regardless of the external environment, individuals may perceive themselves as included, marginalized or excluded;
- **Systemic** requirements may exist that exclude the poor (such as fees), or migrants and refugees (2020a, p. 26).

Based on these different realities, distinctions can already be made between having access to school and being OoS. The different situations a learner can experience while having access to school include:

- Access to school
- Enrolled and attend: in school
- Enrolled, but do not attend: out-of-school
- Not enrolled, but attend: in school
- Not enrolled and never attend: out-of-school.

Having access to school does not necessarily guarantee access to education or to quality education. However, examining the dimensions of access linked to enrolment and attendance does support an initial understanding of being OoS.



UIS defines school attendance:

School participation in household surveys and censuses is commonly measured by whether pupils or students attended a given grade or level of education at least one day during the academic reference year (<u>UIS</u>, no date).

The measurement of attendance 'at least one day during the academic reference year' provides potential areas for discussion and a need for a clear definition when referring to an OoS individual.

Other dimensions to consider include the learner's age and the level of education. Both of these dimensions link to the idea of compulsory schooling and how it is understood. Section 1.2 examines these issues.

1.2 'Out-of-school' and compulsory education

Looking across key studies and publications (UNICEF and UIS, 2016a; European Commission/EACEA/Eurydice, 2019b; UNICEF, 2018; European Agency, 2017), it can be argued that being an OoS learner of compulsory education age does not have the same meaning and implications as being an OoS learner in the post-compulsory sector:

... for the purposes of monitoring OOSC the focus is on the school participation of compulsory-age children (UNICEF and UIS, 2016a, p. 22).

The European Commission/EACEA/Eurydice define compulsory education and training as a period of full-time education/training attendance required of all learners:

This period is regulated by the law and usually determined by the students' age. In general, full-time compulsory education/training is provided in formal institutions/schools. However, in some education systems, certain compulsory education/training programmes can combine part-time school based and part-time workplace courses. In such cases, students are evaluated for both parts. In most countries, under certain conditions, compulsory education/training can be provided at home (2018a, p. 3).

Across Europe, education is compulsory at different ages, ranging from 3 to 19 years old (European Commission/EACEA/Eurydice, 2018a). There is some variation from country to country, but on average there is an obligation to enter primary school (ISCED 1) at age six. Most European countries have compulsory education up to the age of 16. The duration of education is between 9 and 13 years throughout Europe (ibid.). However, most countries have 10 years of compulsory education.

OECD defines the end of compulsory education as:

The legal age from which children are no longer compelled to attend school (e.g., 15th birthday). The ending age of compulsory schooling is thus different from the ending age of an educational programme (<u>OECD, 2003</u>).

For <u>UIS</u> (no date) compulsory education is the 'Number of years or age span during which children are legally obliged to attend school'.

All these definitions are linked to the right to education and even, according to the OECD and UNESCO, the 'legal obligation' to attend school. This emphasises the perspective of the learner's age. It also emphasises that there is, by definition, a period before compulsory education, a period of compulsory education and potentially a period after compulsory education. This raises the issue of whether learners in each case should be considered OoS.

1.3 Terms related to 'out-of-school'

This section looks into various aspects of what OoS refers to. A few other terms are very often used to describe OoS, such as drop-out, early school leavers and absenteeism. It is fundamental to distinguish between these terms to have a clear understanding of the notions connected to OoS.

Most of the research papers analysed for this report use the term 'drop-out' as a synonym for 'out-of-school', which can be confusing.

The following sections consider each of the main terms and concepts in turn.

1.3.1 Absenteeism

Absenteeism is ambivalent because it deals with reported attendance and OoS situations. Absenteeism is characterised by non-school-attendance while enrolled. This issue becomes complex, especially during compulsory school periods, because of the obligation to attend school. Indeed, the main question is: when does the situation become non-participation, i.e. school drop-out? Absenteeism is ambiguous because it does not refer to drop-out, which could be considered permanent leave, but does refer to temporary leave (Blândul, 2013). As such, it is quite a complex concept.

The UIS and OECD glossaries do not define absenteeism. UNICEF and UIS (2016a) distinguish between 'absenteeism' as non-attendance in school and 'truancy' as unjustified non-attendance. The term 'truancy' is also often used in the literature. Research often mentions absenteeism as a factor and as part of the process of dropping out. Therefore, drop-out can be one consequence of absenteeism. Most research focuses on learners of secondary school age, encompassing lower- and upper-secondary levels. Very few studies focus on the primary level.

School absenteeism can be defined as when learners leave a learning institution without authorisation (Ekstrand, 2015). This authorisation is sometimes referred to as 'teachers' permission' (Blândul, 2013) and includes both long and short periods of time. If the number of learner absences is over 80 per school year, it can be described as 'massive absenteeism' or 'drop-out disguise' (ibid., p. 918). However, Blândul does not develop some of the fundamental elements in his paper, such as the meaning of '80' absences or a clear distinction between 'short' and 'long' periods of absenteeism.

The literature describes different types of absenteeism, excusable and inexcusable, which apply to primary and secondary school levels. Kearney (2008) describes excusable



absenteeism as being due to medical conditions, injury, illness or disability. Inexcusable absenteeism could refer to school withdrawal and refusal behaviours, which could also be divided into subcategories such as truancy, school refusal and school phobia.

Absenteeism may be with or without the parents' consent. When it is the parents' choice, it is categorised as school withdrawal.

Kearney (ibid.) indicates possible behaviours that could be significant and common for learners who are in the process of leaving school. This continuum of school refusal behaviour shows some steps that can help to identify learner refusal behaviour before drop-out:

- School attendance under duress and pleas for nonattendance
- Repeated misbehaviors in the morning to avoid school
- Repeated tardiness in the morning followed by attendance
- Periodic absences or skipping of classes
- Repeated absences or skipping of classes mixed with attendance
- Complete absence from school during a certain period of the school year
- Complete absence from school for an extended period of time (2008, p. 453).

It is important to pay special attention to learners engaging in these behaviours. They should be supported in schools after a period of absence. These learners can be identified as persistent or casual absentees (Ticuşan, 2016).

Some studies have tried to develop programmes to identify persistent issues to avoid permanent drop-out. One study focuses on the Early Truancy Prevention Project. The project was tested in five schools in the United States of America (USA) to prevent absenteeism, especially in primary school, improve learners' school engagement and increase graduation rates (Cook, Dodge, Gifford and Schulting, 2017). The project developed four principles:

1) a paid mentor who spends time with the student; 2) systematic monitoring of attendance; 3) individualized intervention when needed; and 4) enhanced home-school communication (ibid., p. 263).

Some studies, including the Early Truancy Prevention Project, have shown that teachers are generally very involved in supporting and developing communication between schools and homes. In some situations, teachers visited families and established dialogue for better support and guidance and to prevent drop-out. The results of pilot programmes like this are positive and tend to demonstrate better school engagement for learners and their households.



The main question concerns teachers' responsibility towards absenteeism and drop-out risks and their responsibility to support learners outside the school time and environment, such as by visiting families:

Schools have limited power to change the out-of-school relationships that place students at risk of dropping out, but they have a duty to do whatever they can to ensure that every student who has the potential to graduate will do so (Terry, 2008, p. 36).

1.3.2 Drop-out

Many studies and research programmes have been conducted on the topic of 'drop-out', especially in the USA. In the European setting, the research focus is more often on the concept of ESL.

The OECD characterises the drop-out rate as the 'proportion of students who leave the specified level in the educational system without obtaining a first qualification' (2004, p. 2).

The European Commission/EACEA/Eurydice take a different approach, referring to OoS as: 'discontinuing an on-going course, e.g. dropping out in the middle of school term. Dropout can occur at any time and can be experienced by different age groups' (2019a, p. 3).

It appears that, depending on the organisation and national monitoring, the terms 'early school leavers' and 'drop-outs' can both describe learners who are enrolled in and then leave school. Many studies develop learner profile characteristics and identifying factors that could explain what makes learners leave school.

Depending on the national legislation on compulsory education, a 14-year-old learner who drops out is in a different situation to a 21-year-old who drops out of higher education. In both situations, there is an uncompleted school level and no certification. Most of the studies focus on ISCED levels 02, 1, 2 and 3. Academics are more likely to use the term 'drop-out', whereas Eurostat, for example, only uses 'early school leavers' to refer to 18–24-year-olds. Common definitions and criteria are essential to deal with drop-outs.

The school climate is often presented as a potential contributor to drop-out (Peguero and Bracy, 2014). In some countries, teacher absenteeism can discourage learners from attending school. Rural and poor regions are more likely to face this issue (UNICEF and UIS, 2015).

Minimal involvement in school and academic activities, poor academic achievement, unexcused absences and difficulties interacting with school peers and staff can be defined as a disengagement process (Kemp, 2006). This could lead to drop-out.

Some studies acknowledge that learners with a sibling who left school early are more likely to drop out (Rumberger and Ah Lim, 2008). Similarly, learners who work more than 20 hours a week are significantly more likely to drop out (ibid.). Additionally, in many cases, drop-outs from secondary school are dealing with poverty and need a job to support their situation (Batini, Corallino, Toti and Bartolucci, 2017).

Some studies show that family is the main reason that learners report for dropping out. For example, in Bulgaria, 47.9% of all learners who dropped out gave family reasons as



their justification. This justification is the most common. The same study showed that 76% of learners who dropped out reported that it was for family and socio-economic reasons, with educational reasons cited in only 16% of cases (Teneva, 2017). This study reveals a very close connection between a learner's personal environment and their school trajectory, as previous studies have demonstrated.

1.3.3 Early school leavers

The UIS and Eurydice definitions clarify the notion of early school leavers often used in similar contexts to drop-out:

Early school leaving or *ESL* is a term often used synonymously with dropout, but it is important to distinguish between the international and national definitions of these terms for monitoring purposes (UNICEF and UIS, 2016a, p. 22).

... 'early leaving from education and training' refers to all young people who cease attending any type of education or training institution before completing the upper secondary level (ISCED 3) (Eurydice, 2015, p. 4).

Early school leavers are usually defined as learners not enrolled in education after ISCED 2. The literature usually refers to early school leavers as drop-outs, describing the same movement of quitting school. The European Commission, for example, only refers to early school leavers for the specific age group of 18–24-year-olds: 'Early school leavers are therefore those who have only achieved pre-primary, primary, lower secondary or a short upper secondary education of less than 2 years' (European Commission, 2011).

Leaving age refers to the statutory age at which students are expected to complete compulsory education/training (European Commission/EACEA/Eurydice, 2018a, p. 3).

Focusing on the age of the population leaving school is significant when evaluating young people's entry into society in relation to education and the labour market, employability, career opportunities and trajectories. The Agency (2017) distinguishes between 'formal' and 'functional' early school leaving. 'Formal' refers to an early school leaver who has not completed the school level expected by policy. 'Functional' indicates early school leavers who have not completed or reached the expected qualification level.

Table 1, as published by UNICEF and UIS (2016a), gives clear perspectives on the difference between:

- OoS children, monitored during compulsory school age according to national policies, and
- early school leavers, which can be monitored nationally as is the case in the Netherlands – or as defined by Eurostat, which refers to 18–24-year-old learners.



Definition	Age range	Attainment	Training
OoS children (national monitoring, proposed definition)	Compulsory school age range according to national legislation	Did not complete the last grade of compulsory schooling (typically the last grade of ISCED 2)	Those in training (not participating in the formal school curriculum) are considered OoS
OoS children (international comparability, UIS definition)	ISCED 1 primary school age and ISCED 2 lower-secondary school age	Attainment of school-age population not considered	As above
Early school leavers (national monitoring, Netherlands example)	Depends on country (e.g. 12–23-year- olds in the Netherlands)	Depends on country	Depends on country
Early school leavers (international comparability, Eurostat definition)	18–24-year-olds	Completed no more than ISCED 2	Those in training in the past four weeks are not considered early school leavers

Table 1. Differences in the definition of OoS children and early school leavers

Source: adapted from UNICEF and UIS, 2016a, p. 23

In the European Union, ESL progressed positively between 2009 and 2020: in 2009, the average rate of ESL among 18–24-year-olds was 14%, but it decreased to 10.2% in 2020 (European Commission, 2020). Nineteen countries met the 2020 target of an early leaving from education and training (ELET) rate of less than 10% (ibid.).

The *Education and Training Monitor 2020* report also presents disparities between educational environments. Learners from rural areas are more likely to leave school early. Young men are also more likely to be early school leavers. Native-born learners are less likely to leave school early (ibid.).

1.3.4 Young people not in education, employment or training (NEET)

NEET refers to young people who are not in education, employment or training. As with early school leavers, NEET refers to individuals aged 16 or 18 to 24, who are above the compulsory education age. As with early school leavers, NEET does not seem to be treated separately to OoS in compulsory education age. Even though many studies have explained who these young individuals are and the reasons for their NEET situation, this group must be distinguished from OoS learners of compulsory education age. The notion of NEET gives perspectives on inclusion in society for a specific age group.

In particular, the support offered to this group of individuals should be considered. Furthermore, the type of vocational education and training and employment possibilities they have access to must be determined.



This group is very heterogeneous. It may include young people who dropped out of school before completing upper-secondary school or even earlier, those with special needs or disabilities, and individuals suffering from illness. It may also include those brought up by young parents. People could also be NEET because of a lack of guidance in their trajectory and orientation to tertiary education. The NEET group may also include students who could have completed a bachelor's degree or students who dropped out of a higher education programme.

The age group that is targeted varies from one country to another. An Italian study shows a lack of structures to support and guide young people who are NEET (Batini et al., 2017). The study interviewed employment centres to question their understanding of NEET and the results show a significantly negative opinion of these young people. It underlines the misconceptions or lack of knowledge about young people who are NEET. Some connotations of NEET are unproductive and sometimes appear very negative, as individuals are perceived or labelled as 'lazy' and unwilling to study or work.

1.4 'Out-of-school' and the Five Dimensions of Exclusion

The OOSCI's Five Dimensions of Exclusion (UNICEF, 2018) presents a broad picture of the situations of OoS learners and learners at risk of drop-out. In addition, it categorises the levels of education and highlights the need for preventive actions around learners who are in school, but are considered 'at risk'.



Children who are in primary school but at risk of dropping out

Children who are in lower-second school but at risk of dropping out

Figure 1. The Five Dimensions of Exclusion

Source: adapted from UNICEF, 2018, p. 6

Sometimes, some learners leave school due to the institution's organisation and structure, which can lead to learners being 'pulled' and/or 'pushed' out of school (Bradley and Renzulli, 2011). 'Pull-out' refers to learners' commitment to education in relation to their own situation, such as financial issues or parenthood. 'Push-out' focuses on the school organisation itself, in which the learner does not feel they belong. The source of the problem is in the school system, for example, lack of motivation or academic disinterest (ibid.).



The Agency's project on Early School Leaving and Learners with Disabilities and/or Special Educational Needs also highlights these push-out and pull-out forces, along with another possibility: 'fall-out':

Sources of action and foci of action	Push-out	Pull-out	Fall-out
Source of action	School organisation	Learner or learner situation	Interaction between the learner and the school
Focus of action to target ESL	School improvement	Improving learners' lives outside of school	Improving learners' academic success, motivation and sense of belonging

Source: European Agency, 2017, p. 21

The Agency work mentions some factors that may help to identify at-risk learners. Such learners often:

- come from socially disadvantaged backgrounds;
- are male rather than female;
- come from vulnerable groups, such as the 'Looked After', those with disabilities, those with SEN, teenage mothers and those with physical and mental health problems;
- have had a history of disengagement from school;
- have achieved poorly in school;
- come from minority or migrant backgrounds;
- have experienced high rates of mobility and/or;
- live in areas of concentrated disadvantage (European Agency, 2016, pp. 26–27).

Being at risk does not necessarily lead to being out of school. Not all learners who are officially identified as being OoS are from these at-risk groups.

Section 2 examines the groups of learners who are most often considered 'out-of-school' in more detail.



2. OUT-OF-SCHOOL LEARNERS

The previous sections highlighted that different institutions and organisations have different approaches to conceptualising 'out-of-school'. National, European and international organisations apply these conceptualisations in different ways to identify groups of learners who can be considered OoS.

Section 2.1 presents the main groups of learners who can be considered OoS.

2.1 Groups of learners considered out-of-school

2.1.1 Learners receiving home education

Some families decide to be in charge of their child's education and instruction. In most countries, this is called home education or home schooling.

The European Commission/EACEA/Eurydice (2018b) report that policies on home education across Europe vary from one country to another. However, in most countries, home education is permitted. It is either authorised at the parents' request or authorised only in exceptional circumstances.

Parents are heavily involved in decisions about home education. The policy framework is pivotal for supporting home-schooled learners.

The European Commission/EACEA/Eurydice report (ibid.) also raises a fundamental point about the qualification of the instructor, which needs more attention. In some countries, such as France, the person in charge of instruction is not required to hold a specific teaching qualification. In Denmark, the instructor does not need to hold a teaching qualification, but must provide qualified teaching. In Norway, parents need approval from the municipality to choose home schooling.

In most European countries, a policy framework defines the context and requirements for home education. Home schooling is most often a choice made by the child's family. However, in some cases, home education is proposed as an alternative to school-based education, because the school is not suitable for the learner's condition (especially for learners suffering from long-term illnesses). The policy framework should mention the instructors' training and required qualifications. It should also develop policy on curriculum and national exams and specify the department, service or authority responsible for home education.

Although the report (ibid.) mentions improving the monitoring of home education, there is no data to acknowledge this. This needs to be addressed in future work. No data means that these learners do not exist in monitoring system databases, which makes them invisible.

One element raised is the confusing system that deals with home education. In some countries, local authorities, such as the municipality or council, are responsible for granting permission for home education. In other countries, higher authorities in a national institution deal with it.



In countries where no qualifications are required to provide instruction, there should be an opportunity for individuals who would like guidance to enrol in training.

2.1.2 Learners with health conditions and in hospitals

The organisation of education programmes in hospitals is quite unknown. Can learners receive education in medical institutions? Who provides the education? Is this data part of the data monitored for special needs education?

In some countries, home education is authorised for learners with health conditions. This is the case in Croatia, where:

... teaching is organised at home or in a health institution for students who cannot attend school because of severe motor disorders or chronic illnesses for a longer period of time. The teaching activity can be organised as distance learning with the use of digital technology (European Commission/EACEA/Eurydice, 2018b, p. 5).

The Croatian policy framework indicates that education should be provided by a lowersecondary school teacher for learners from grades 5–8. For learners enrolled in the first four grades, a new teacher will be employed to provide instruction at home or in the health institution. The school is responsible for organising the instruction and arrangements between teachers and homes. There is no information provided for exams and evaluation.

2.1.3 Young people in detention

UNICEF and UIS highlight the importance of collecting data from juvenile justice centres:

Information exchange on children in conflict with the law is not just important for monitoring OOSC, but also for children at risk of dropping out. It is important that the ministry of education is able to monitor school-age children who leave juvenile justice centres and ensure they return to school or are otherwise enrolled in a suitable education programme (2016a, p. 50).

More data on this topic is needed to better understand the situation in every country. Do underage individuals go to detention or incarceration centres? For those underage individuals, is education still compulsory by law and how is it organised? Who provides education? How is it adapted to the setting? Can the young people in those situations take national exams? Is there a specific policy framework that deals with this context? Is data collected and from which institutions?

2.1.4 Learners in non-formal education

By definition, non-formal education takes place in areas that are not recognised as 'formally' educational.

The UIS definition refers to:

Education that is institutionalized, intentional and planned by an education provider. The defining characteristic of non-formal education is that it is an



addition, alternative and/or a complement to formal education within the process of the lifelong learning of individuals. ... Non-formal education mostly leads to qualifications that are not recognized as formal qualifications by the relevant national educational authorities or to no qualifications at all (<u>UIS</u>, no date).

This first distinction between formal and non-formal education in this definition deals with different aspects. 'Addition, alternative and/or a complement to formal education' provides various possibilities and meanings. 'Alternative' education programmes could be interpreted as a choice of a different educational approach or as a possible solution offered to a learner who has left formal education.

The OECD has been working on this area since 1996 by developing lifelong learning for all strategies. It distinguishes three levels: formal learning, informal learning and non-formal learning. Non-formal learning is referred to as a mid-point between formal and informal. For the OECD, the distinctions between these learning settings are intentionally-fixed objectives (skills, competences, knowledge) and the organisations and structures (<u>OECD</u>, no date).

The recognition of non-formal education is a profound debate. Werquin (2012) refers to it as the recognition of non-formal and informal learning outcomes (RNFILO). He asserts that non-formal education programmes are not as developed as they should be because of a lack of recognition by formal, academic and institutional structures. The only widely accepted way to develop recognised competences and qualifications is through the formal education path.

Some countries, like Spain and Hungary, foster RNFILO by encouraging formal education programmes that exempt academic perspectives. They aim to provide a qualification as a valid recognition because of the label of the formal setting. This issue of recognition of certifications or qualifications from non-formal programmes is linked to differences in how qualifications from different award systems are organised (ibid.).

This issue of competences recognition also restricts the employability and employment mobility of individuals who have enrolled in non-formal education programmes. National governments should look more closely at this problem. Furthermore, education institutions should provide – or at least support – structures and programmes to enable learners to reintegrate into school after a period of absenteeism.

For example, in Denmark, the Ministry of Education is responsible for continuous supervision and development of guidance services in the education sector. The Consolidation Act on Guidance is primarily targeted at young people up to the age of 25, but it also covers services for adults wishing to enter a higher education programme. The Act defines seven main aims of guidance:

 help to ensure that choice of education and career will be of greatest possible benefit to the individual and to society and that all young people complete an education, leading to vocational/professional qualifications;



- be targeted particularly at young people who, without specific guidance, will have difficulties in relation to choice and completion of education, training and career;
- take into account the individual's interests and personal qualifications and skills, including informal competencies and previous education and work experience, as well as the expected need for skilled labour and self-employed individuals;
- contribute to limiting, as much as possible, the number of dropouts and students changing from one education and training programme to another and ensure that the pupil or student completes the chosen education with the greatest possible academic/vocational and personal benefits;
- contribute to improving the individual's ability to seek and use information, including ICT-based information and guidance about choice of education, educational institution and career;
- help to ensure coherence and progression in the individual's guidance support;
- be independent of sectoral and institutional interests. Therefore, guidance shall be provided by practitioners with an approved guidance education or recognised competencies at the same level (<u>Eurydice</u>, 2019).

2.2 Groups considered highly vulnerable to being out-of-school

Reasons for leaving school can differ greatly from one learner to another. However, some groups of learners appear more vulnerable to educational exclusion. 'Certain vulnerable groups require a strategic focus for supports for inclusive systems in and around schools' (Downes, Nairz-Wirth and Rusinaitė, 2017, p. 56).

Within the literature (UIS, 2017; UNESCO, 2018, 2020b; European Commission/EACEA/Eurydice, 2016), two groups of vulnerable learners seem particularly vulnerable to being OoS:

- Migrants, refugees and unaccompanied children and youth
- Learners with disabilities and/or special educational needs.

At the global level, both of these groups appear to face specific difficulties in terms of accessing schools and/or educational opportunities.



2.2.1 Migrants, refugees and unaccompanied children and youth

Displacement reduces access to school:

More than half of all refugees are under the age of 18. At least 4 million refugee children and youth aged 5 to 17 were out of school in 2017 (UNESCO, 2018, p. 54).

The population groups that move across countries are very broad, and their situations include displacement, international migration and numerous others:

There are 87 million displaced people in the world: 25 million refugees, 3 million asylum-seekers, 40 million internally displaced due to conflict and 19 million displaced due to natural disasters. Their vulnerability is exacerbated when they are deprived of education (ibid., p. 54).

Eurydice recently collected data from 42 different education systems. It shows some issues in dealing with the inclusion of learners from a migrant background. These learners:

... are defined as newly arrived/first generation, second generation or returning migrant children and young people ... they may be citizens, residents, asylum seekers, refugees, unaccompanied minors or irregular migrants (European Commission/EACEA/Eurydice, 2019b, p. 11).

The data shows the complexity of the process of including learners from a migrant background and giving access to quality education. The two biggest obstacles are the language of instruction and social-emotional support (ibid.).

In some countries, access to education and to mainstream education is different for children, adolescents and young people, and specifically for newly-arrived learners. In five countries – Czech Republic, Latvia, Slovakia, the United Kingdom (Scotland) and Montenegro – all newly-arrived migrant learners 'are placed in mainstream classes for all lessons, at all education levels' (European Commission/EACEA/Eurydice, 2019b, p. 15). In other countries, learners are included in certain lessons, such as physical education or art. In other cases, learners have most of their lessons in the mainstream class and are separated for some lessons. Finally, some learners are completely separated from all mainstream classes.

It is difficult to monitor learners in irregular situations. Nevertheless, as a universal right, education should be accessible regardless of legal status. Asylum-seeking learners should have access to education within three months of arrival in the host country (European Commission/EACEA/Eurydice, 2019b). The same Eurydice report declares that in eight countries, some categories of migrant learners have different rights and obligations to learners born in the country.

... as evidenced throughout this report, systematic data on the education status of migrants and refugees are patchy, including in otherwise data-rich countries. In the World Bank's Microdata Catalogue, as of mid-2018, over 2,000 out of almost 2,500 household surveys include information on education, but only around one out of seven of those include migration, and



only a small fraction of those include information on refugees and/or displacement (UNESCO, 2018, p. 116).

In these cases, data collection should also be adapted to the national policy framework. In contexts where migrant learners of compulsory school age in the host country are not obliged to attend school, are they being counted as OoS? These questions are essential because they include many cases. The situation is the same for learners who have not completed compulsory education.

These differences in rights and obligations can evidently increase the risk of drop-out. Feeling part of the school environment and interacting with peers and school staff are essential to feeling included in the mainstream system. These conditions foster self-confidence, self-determination and achievement for better inclusion in society.

2.2.2 Learners with disabilities and/or special educational needs

Article 24 of the Convention on the Rights of Persons with Disabilities (United Nations, 2006) underlines the need to address the right to education of all individuals with disabilities. However, learners with disabilities are more likely to be OoS or to leave school before completing primary or secondary education than their peers (UIS, 2017).

Children, adolescents and youth with disabilities accounted for 12% of the in-school population, but 15% of the out-of-school population. In general, the lower the out-of-school rate, the more likely it is that children with disabilities will be among those out of school, suggesting that those with disabilities are among the hardest to reach (UNESCO, 2020b, p. 71).

Those with a sensory, physical or intellectual disability were 4 percentage points more likely to be out of school than their primary school age peers, while the figure for lower secondary age was 7 points and, for upper secondary, 11 points (ibid., p. 64).

Being enrolled in school does not necessarily mean attending school. Physical access remains one of the barriers to school access:

The education of children with disabilities hinges on the removal of the many barriers that come between them and the chance of an education, from the lack of physical access to classrooms to the stigma that keeps them hidden away at home. It also requires the provision of appropriate support and an understanding of their functioning and needs, all backed by robust and comparable data (UIS and UNICEF, 2015, p. 104).

School infrastructure and the appropriateness of facilities and conditions are crucial issues, as the *Global Education Monitoring Report 2020* demonstrates (UNESCO, 2020b). There is a wide range of institutions and every country has its own structure.

In such cases, a number of questions arise: Is the learner considered enrolled in school? How is attendance regulated and calculated? Crucially, how is the data collected used within countries' education monitoring systems?



Section 3 examines who collects what types of data relating to learners who are considered OoS.



3. DATA ON OUT-OF-SCHOOL LEARNERS

This section mainly focuses on the types and uses of data relating to learners who are considered OoS. <u>Section 3.1</u> presents available international data. <u>Section 3.2</u> discusses issues around data collection systems and methodologies. <u>Section 3.3</u> presents a monitoring system model. Finally, <u>Section 3.4</u> introduces data and categorisation practices.

3.1 Available data on out-of-school learners

The topic of OoS learners is a global one. Although the situation varies between regions, every region has children, adolescents and young people who are OoS.

Although access to school has progressed, it remains uncertain in some cases and can change from one year to another. UIS and UNICEF stated that among the 58 million OoS primary age learners in 2012, '23% attended school in the past but left; 34% are likely to enter school in the future; and 43% are likely to never enter school' (2015, p. 18).

The OoS numbers include individuals who miss out on schooling completely, delay entry or drop out (UNESCO, 2018). This reinforces the idea that OoS data deals with different situations. During a school year, data can change, taking into account drop-outs, temporary school leavers, etc.

Figure 2 shows that the OoS phenomenon does not affect regions equally. Sub-Saharan Africa has the highest rates of OoS, whereas Europe and Northern America show the lowest rates.





Source: adapted from UIS, 2019, p. 8



In addition to differences between regions and although OoS occurs at all education levels, upper-secondary age learners are more likely to be OoS than those of primary age.

3.2 Data collection systems and methodologies

Between 2018 and 2019, UIS published different OoS numbers. In February 2018, UIS (2018) stated that one in five learners (children, adolescents and young people) was OoS, based on the 263 million OoS learners declared in 2016. In September 2019, another publication stated that 258.4 million children, adolescents and young people were considered OoS, based on data from 2018 (UIS, 2019).

Table 3 presents the two datasets from 2016 and 2018.

Education level	Number of OoS learners (millions) – 2016	Number of OoS learners (millions) – 2018
Primary school age	63.3	59.1
Lower-secondary school age	61.1	61.5
Upper-secondary school age	138.5	137.8
Primary, lower-secondary and upper-secondary total	262.9	258.4

Table 3. Numbers of OoS children, adolescents and young people – 2016 and 2018

Source: adapted from UIS, 2018; 2019

UIS developed a different calculation method for the OoS rate in 2018, and data between 2018 and 2019 was calculated differently. The OoS rate is therefore defined as:

Children, adolescents and youth of primary, lower secondary and upper secondary school age are now considered out of school if they are not enrolled in pre-primary, primary, secondary or post-secondary education (UIS, 2019, p. 5)

The new methodology was elaborated as children of primary school age were not considered as in school if they were enrolled in pre-primary education. As SDG 4.2 reinforces universal access to early education, care and pre-primary education, the methodology needed to be reconsidered.

A comparison of the calculation methods for the different out-of-school rates used until 2018 shows that the treatment of pre-primary education was inconsistent with the treatment of participation in other levels of education. While adolescents and youth of lower and upper secondary age enrolled in primary education were counted as in school, children of primary age in pre-primary education were considered out of school, thus inflating primary out-of-school rates in countries where children tend to stay in pre-primary education beyond pre-primary age (UIS, 2019, p. 5).



It is important to mention that data collection methods must be redefined and improved to adapt to educational developments. Data collection methodologies must also develop to adequately reflect the situation of OoS children (OOSC). UNICEF and UIS reported:

... a general lack of adequate tools and methodologies to identify OOSC, to measure the scope and describe the complexity of exclusion and disparities, to assess the reasons for exclusion, and to inform policy and planning (2016a, p. 7).

Research studies have mostly been conducted by academics in specific locations, at school level or to compare schools in different countries. However, such methodologies rarely work only with data provided by governments. Research highlights the need to conduct longitudinal studies (Alivernini and Lucidi, 2001). Data collection must be carried out over a certain period of time to be significant enough to analyse.

There is an expressed need to also combine quantitative and qualitative data (UNICEF and UIS, 2016a). Statistics and indicators cannot stand as the only data available to develop an accurate analysis.

Currently, there are two ways to calculate OoS: data from education management information systems, and household surveys. The first approach uses administrative data to calculate the difference between enrolment as captured by schools and the population of specific age groups. The second approach uses household survey data, which typically captures attendance rather than enrolment. It is possible for children to be enrolled but not attend school, and resulting figures may therefore differ (Carr-Hill, 2012; UNICEF and UIS, 2016b, p. 3).

UIS raises an issue with the attendance rate calculation approach. Its definition of 'attendance' considers a learner as attending school if they go to school at least one day per school year:

Therefore, indicators of school participation derived from household survey data refer to attendance: e.g. "net attendance rate" or "total net attendance rate". An out-of-school child is a child who did not attend formal primary or secondary school at any time during the reference academic year (<u>UIS</u>, no date).

3.2.1 Education management information systems

Data from ministries of education or other authorities is based on data collected in schools. The indicator of reference is school enrolment, according to the data source for the UIS 'out-of-school rate' definition:

Administrative data from schools or household survey data on enrolment by single year of age; population censuses and surveys for population estimates by single year of age (if using administrative data on enrolment); administrative data from ministries of education on the structure (entrance age and duration) of the education system (UIS, glossary).



Within this reference, there are two indicators: the enrolment rate and gross enrolment. The first gives information about the level of education for a specific age group. The second demonstrates the proportion of children from the school-age group enrolled in school. Most of the time, these calculations do not give accurate information.

Establishing such OOSC indicators requires population estimates by single year of age (which should be available from the latest population census), as well as enrolment data for all (compulsory) school-age children and adolescents by single year of age (UNICEF and UIS, 2016a, p. 17).

Methodology guidance is one issue. For example, the time during the school year when data is collected sometimes varies. This will therefore provide different material (at different times). Questions about how and which education staff collect data and how they are trained and informed must also be considered.

Key functions have been defined as fundamental foundations to develop a strong monitoring system:

- 1. Recording of enrolment by date of birth, or single year of age (required for the calculation of many key education indicators).
- 2. Recording of absenteeism, distinguishing between excused and unexcused absenteeism.
- 3. Cross-checking enrolment records with population registers to identify school age children who have never been to school.
- 4. Recording of dropout as well as reason for dropout (UNICEF and UIS, 2016b, p. 6).

3.2.2 Household surveys

Household surveys can be used to collect quantitative data and limited qualitative data. However, questions regarding the limitations of this methodology (how data is submitted and to whom) are worth raising. According to Carr-Hill, household surveys do not provide accurate data because some individuals are excluded from the data collection processes. He lists individuals who may be excluded, not represented or under-represented in the data samples:

(1) Those not in households because they are homeless; (2) Those who are in institutions (including refugee camps); (3) Mobile, nomadic or pastoralist populations; (4) Many of those in fragile or disjointed or multiple occupancy households; (5) Those in urban slums; and may (6) Omit certain areas of a country where there are security concerns (Carr-Hill, 2012, p. 192).

3.3.3 European data collection systems

The European context presents a rich diversity of policies, education system structures and monitoring data processes. However, most European countries and regions have developed specific data collection systems to monitor ESL rather than OoS learners. A



Eurydice report (European Commission/EACEA/Eurydice, 2016) mentions that a large number of countries base their national data collection on ELET:

ELET data from student registers is collected automatically from school administration systems based on students' personal data. They can be used for an ad hoc assessment of the scale of early leaving at different public authority levels. Quantitative and qualitative surveys are other tools being used for gathering ELET data, which can also contribute to a better understanding of the reasons for early leaving (ibid., p. 7).

The student register's main purpose might not be to monitor ESL, but it can produce the data required to obtain the number of early school leavers. 'An exact number of early leavers can be obtained by comparing records from one school year to the next' (ibid.). The majority of national ELET data in Europe is collected from student registers (ibid.).

The student register can also be used to monitor absenteeism. In Finland, the VIP <u>special support networks survey</u>, funded by the Finnish National Agency for Education, monitored lower-secondary school attendance in the 2019–2020 school year. The survey revealed an increase in absenteeism (Määttä, Pelkonen, Lehtisare and Määttä, 2020).

National quantitative data collection systems are fundamental, but qualitative data collection may also play a significant role in understanding issues of OoS.

Identifying children who are out of school is often an exercise in improving data quality. Careful analysis can reveal gaps in a country's data on out-of-school children, which may be resolved by improving records, linking multiple databases (UNICEF and UIS, 2015, p. 37).

Eleven European countries and regions have developed or are currently developing quantitative data collection systems covering the specific area of ESL. Two of these countries have complemented the quantitative data collection with additional qualitative data:

In the Czech Republic, for example, the National Institute for Education (NUV) has been carrying out several surveys on an ad-hoc basis providing in addition to quantitative data, facts and contextual information on early leaving from general education and vocational education and training. The latest one, the 2013 'Study on early leaving from education' (*Zpráva o předčasných odchodech ze vzdělávání*), ... provides an overview of the current state of the problem as well as best practices at both national and international level in reducing it, with particular emphasis on success factors. It also provides recommendations for measures to tackle the problem at school level, service provision level and policy level (European Commission/EACEA/Eurydice, 2016, p. 8)

In the United Kingdom (Scotland), the Scottish Qualifications Authority (SQA) records the qualification attainment of Scottish school leavers, and Skills Development Scotland (SDS) undertake an annual destination of school leavers survey. The SQA database and the SDS survey are complementary; they are



combined to present a picture of how achievement at school influences what happens within the first year after leaving (ibid.).

European countries are tackling this area by improving and developing their data collection systems. This allows them to better understand the situation and develop and implement adequate policies to address ESL specifically and OoS more generally.

3.2.4 Preventing barriers to accurate data and indicators

The OOSCI identified some barriers to enable it to develop accurate data collection systems. The main barrier is referred to as 'incomplete' information on OoS learners and those at risk of dropping out (UNICEF and UIS, 2016a, p. 17). The OOSCI's work highlighted four main issues:

- **Unavailability**: *Indicators* and *data* on OOSC and children at risk of dropping out are unavailable.
- **Incorrect definition**: For the *indicators* which do exist, the definition or method of calculation is incorrect.
- Inconsistent interpretation: *Indicators* and their definitions are ambiguous and interpreted differently between and within ministries and/or between national, local and school levels.
- **Insufficient disaggregation**: The *data* are not or cannot be sufficiently disaggregated to be useful for analysis (ibid.).

Therefore, when developing strong monitoring systems, particular attention should be paid to the definitions. Specific and precise definitions of the concepts and methods of calculation avoid misinterpretation and confusion. The OOSCI incorporates learners at risk of dropping out into the OoS data and indicators.

Another aspect to consider is the communication of information between different schools, institutions and ministries at local and national levels:

It is important that information on OOSC and children at risk of dropping out encompasses all school-age children in the country, regardless of the kind of school or institution they are attending, if any. Otherwise, these indicators will fail to capture exactly those children they are intended to capture: vulnerable and disadvantaged children who are not in the regular school system (ibid., p. 18).

3.3 Monitoring system model

Collecting data on OoS learners is particularly difficult, as some data refers to learners physically present in school, while other data refers to learners potentially physically out of school, which makes them less visible and 'countable'. Some learners' participation and attendance in school is easier to track than others'.



UNICEF and UIS have developed a model that includes visible, semi-visible and invisible learners at risk of dropping out of school, as well as OoS learners (Figure 3). The model prompts countries to ask how these learners are monitored and how data collection procedures can be improved to identify them.



Figure 3. Visible, semi-invisible and invisible OoS children

Source: adapted from UNICEF and UIS, 2016a, p. 12

Visible OoS children are recorded as having been enrolled in school and thus are recorded as having left the school.

Semi-visible OoS children are the unrecorded drop-outs and individuals who have never enrolled in school.

Invisible OoS children are invisible in databases, which makes them uncountable. They cannot be identified from any data or monitoring systems. They are not represented in any database.

To prevent the barriers previously mentioned, the OOSCI has identified eight steps to develop more a precise monitoring system for education participation. The steps are organised into three phases: collect; collaborate; create and respond:

- Collect:
 - 1. Establish indicators, definitions and benchmarks
 - 2. Prevent, detect and resolve data inaccuracies
 - 3. Update EMIS [education management information systems] to incorporate new indicators and methodologies
- Collaborate:
 - 4. Close gaps in vertical information flows between local and national level



- 5. Close gaps in horizontal information flows through cross-sector collaboration
- Create and Respond:
 - 6. Create an early warning system
 - 7. Create automated reporting and analysis routines
 - 8. Develop and establish evidence-informed policies and interventions (UNICEF and UIS, 2016a, p. 14).

This model shows the importance of combining different data sources from different levels, such as local and national. Collaboration between education stakeholders, as the model outlines, is fundamental for future work development in this area:

Identifying children not in school or at risk of dropping out may require information on vulnerable children from several sources, such as the police or the ministry of labour and social protection (ibid., p. 48).

Looking at the overlaps and confusions between absenteeism and drop-out mentioned in the OOSCI model, early warning systems could be difficult to consider in further work. As the OOSCI mentions, an early warning system also identifies the support a learner needs:

An early warning system does more than prevent dropout: it is also a system for identifying students in difficult circumstances who need support, regardless of whether or not they will drop out (ibid., p. 57).

Absenteeism due to a health condition or special needs should not be included in drop-out data. Chronic absenteeism due to a disability is not perceived as absenteeism because it is regular and arranged between the education institution and the learner's household (UNICEF and UIS, 2016a).

The OOSCI model shows that the local level, such as school staff, teachers and head teachers, plays a crucial role in data collection. Therefore, some key areas must be clearly defined to help the data collection at every level:

- The compulsory school age range, according to legislation, during which children or youth can be classified as dropouts (and OOSC).
- The reporting date on which schools are required to submit enrolment and dropout information.
- A clear specification of the kinds of absenteeism which are considered to be excused (such as suspension or school-approved illness).
- A clear list of education programmes that are or are not included in the dropout calculation (which programmes students may attend and be



considered as 'in school' – for example, whether night school or other alternative education programmes are included).

• A list of exclusionary conditions, for example: migrating abroad, transferring to another government-approved education programme (including a list of such education programmes), completed compulsory education, and death (ibid., p. 26).

3.4 Data and categorisation practices

The data collection and monitoring system orientations and definitions tend to categorise learners as, for example, identifying their potential risk of exclusion. Over-identification and categorisation could lead to segregation. Labelling learners and classifying them under criteria to avoid school exclusion needs balance.

The categorisation of learners could be a potential area of future work. On this topic, Portugal has developed a non-categorical approach, which shows that new orientations towards more inclusive practices are currently being developed:

Portugal recently legislated a non-categorical approach to determining special needs ... Such moves, in a break from categories defined in terms of medical conditions, focus instead on level of support given. The medical approach promotes a 'wait to fail' attitude: Diagnosis outside the learning setting is accompanied by an expectation that the student will fail without intervention (UNESCO, 2020b, p. 76).



CONCLUDING COMMENTS

This Background Information Report aimed to raise awareness on the topic of OoS learners. It provides information around data, concepts and definitions that can be used to inform future data collection on OoS learners. It also highlights a number of key issues and questions for further consideration in future work.

This work has aimed to cover all the areas needed to address the OoS issue in its entirety. Some issues highlighted in the work do not have answers and therefore need further examination:

- 'Out-of-school' must be defined through detailed approaches to limit ambiguity with other connected terms.
- Data collection and education monitoring systems need to vary sources between qualitative data and quantitative information.
- Non-categorical data collection needs to be explored.

Further work on these issues will potentially contribute towards the shared goals of improving equity in education and access to more inclusive educational environments for all learners.



REFERENCES

Alivernini, F. and Lucidi, F., 2001. 'Relationship Between Social Context, Self-Efficacy, Motivation, Academic Achievement, and Intention to Drop Out of High School: A Longitudinal Study' *The Journal of Educational Research*, 104 (4), 241–252

Batini, F., Corallino, V., Toti, G. and Bartolucci, M., 2017. 'NEET: A Phenomenon Yet to Be Explored' *Interchange*, 48 (1), 19–37, DOI: 10.1007/s10780-016-9290-x

Blândul, V. C., 2013. 'Scholar absenteeism – a continues challenge of contemporary education' *Procedia – Social and Behavioral Sciences*, 76 (2013), 917–921

Bradley, C. L. and Renzulli, L. A., 2011. 'The Complexity of Non-Completion: Being Pushed or Pulled to Drop Out of High School' *Social Forces*, 90 (2), 521–545

Carr-Hill, R., 2012. 'Finding and then counting out-of-school children' *Compare: A Journal of Comparative and International Education*, 42 (2), 187–212, DOI: 10.1080/03057925.2012.652806

Cook, P. J., Dodge, K. A., Gifford, E. J. and Schulting, A. B., 2017. 'A new program to prevent primary school absenteeism: Results of a pilot study in five schools' *Children and Youth Services Review*, 82 (2017), 262–270. <u>files.eric.ed.gov/fulltext/ED582897.pdf</u> (Last accessed June 2019)

Downes, P., Nairz-Wirth, E. and Rusinaitė, V., 2017. *Structural Indicators for Inclusive Systems in and around Schools*, NESET II report. Luxembourg: Publications Office of the European Union. DOI: 10.2766/200506. <u>op.europa.eu/en/publication-detail/-</u>/publication/6e48090a-e204-11e6-ad7c-01aa75ed71a1 (Last accessed December 2020)

Ekstrand, B., 2015. 'What it takes to keep children in school: a research review' *Educational Review*, 67 (4), 459–482. DOI: 10.1080/00131911.2015.1008406

European Agency for Special Needs and Inclusive Education, 2016. *Early School Leaving and Learners with Disabilities and/or Special Educational Needs: A Review of the Research Evidence Focusing on Europe*. (A. Dyson and G. Squires, eds.). Odense, Denmark. <u>www.european-agency.org/resources/publications/early-school-leaving-and-learners-</u> <u>disabilities-andor-special-educational-0</u> (Last accessed December 2020)

European Agency for Special Needs and Inclusive Education, 2017. *Early School Leaving and Learners with Disabilities and/or Special Educational Needs: To what extent is research reflected in European Union policies*? (G. Squires and A. Dyson, eds.). Odense, Denmark. <u>www.european-agency.org/resources/publications/early-school-leaving-and-learners-disabilities-andor-special-educational</u> (Last accessed June 2019)

European Agency for Special Needs and Inclusive Education, 2018. *European Agency Statistics on Inclusive Education: Key Messages and Findings (2014 / 2016)*. (A. Watkins, J. Ramberg and A. Lénárt, eds.). Odense, Denmark. <u>www.european-agency.org/resources/publications/EASIE-key-messages-findings-2014-2016</u> (Last accessed December 2020)



European Commission, 2011. *Early school leaving in Europe – Questions and answers*. MEMO/11/52. <u>europa.eu/rapid/press-release_MEMO-11-52_en.htm?locale=en</u> (Last accessed June 2019)

European Commission, 2020. *Education and Training Monitor 2020*. Luxembourg: Publications Office of the European Union. op.europa.eu/en/publication-detail/-/publication/92c621ce-2494-11eb-9d7e-01aa75ed71a1/language-en (Last accessed December 2020)

European Commission, no date. *Education and training*. ec.europa.eu/info/topics/education-and-training_en (Last accessed December 2020)

European Commission/EACEA/Eurydice, 2016. *Structural Indicators on Early Leaving from Education and Training in Europe*. Luxembourg: Publications Office of the European Union. <u>eurydice.indire.it/wp-content/uploads/2017/02/Early_Leaving_.pdf</u> (Last accessed June 2019)

European Commission/EACEA/Eurydice, 2018a. *Compulsory Education in Europe* – 2018/2019. Eurydice Facts and Figures. Luxembourg: Publications Office of the European Union. <u>eacea.ec.europa.eu/national-policies/eurydice/content/compulsory-education-europe---201819_en</u> (Last accessed June 2019)

European Commission/EACEA/Eurydice, 2018b. *Home Education Policies in Europe: Primary and Lower Secondary Education*. Eurydice Report. Luxembourg: Publications Office of the European Union.

<u>eacea.ec.europa.eu/national-policies/eurydice/content/home-education-policies-europe-primary-and-lower-secondary-education_en</u> (Last accessed June 2019)

European Commission/EACEA/Eurydice, 2019a. Assessment of the Implementation of the 2011 Council Recommendation on Policies to Reduce Early School Leaving, Final report. Luxembourg: Publications Office of the European Union. op.europa.eu/en/publicationdetail/-/publication/72f0303e-cf8e-11e9-b4bf-01aa75ed71a1 (Last accessed November 2020)

European Commission/EACEA/Eurydice, 2019b. *Integrating Students from Migrant Backgrounds into Schools in Europe: National Policies and Measures*. Eurydice Report. Luxembourg: Publications Office of the European Union.

eacea.ec.europa.eu/national-policies/eurydice/content/integrating-students-migrantbackgrounds-schools-europe-national-policies-and-measures_en (Last accessed June 2019)

Eurydice, 2015. *Eurydice Brief: Tackling Early Leaving from Education and Training*. Luxembourg: Publications Office of the European Union.

publications.europa.eu/en/publication-detail/-/publication/b0599400-7bac-11e5-9fae-01aa75ed71a1/language-en (Last accessed June 2019)

Eurydice, 2019. *Denmark: Educational Support and Guidance*. <u>eacea.ec.europa.eu/national-policies/eurydice/denmark/educational-support-and-guidance_en</u> (Last accessed December 2020)

Kearney, C. A., 2008. 'School absenteeism and school refusal behavior in youth: a contemporary review' *Clinical Psychology Review*, 28 (3), 451–471. DOI: 10.1016/j.cpr.2007.07.012



Kemp, S. E., 2006. 'Dropout policies and trends for students with and without disabilities' *Adolescence*, 41 (162), 235–250

Määttä, S., Pelkonen, J., Lehtisare, S. and Määttä, M., 2020. *Kouluakäymättömyys Suomessa. Vaativan erityisen tuen VIP-verkoston tilannekartoitus* [Absenteeism in Finland. VIP special support networks survey]. Vantaa: Opetushallitus.

<u>www.oph.fi/fi/tilastot-ja-julkaisut/julkaisut/kouluakaymattomyys-suomessa</u> (Last accessed December 2020)

OECD, 2003. 'Compulsory education' *Glossary of Statistical Terms*. <u>stats.oecd.org/glossary/detail.asp?ID=5351</u> (Last accessed December 2020)

OECD, 2004. *Glossary of education terms*. <u>www.oecd.org/education/publicationsdocuments/glossary</u> (Last accessed June 2019)

OECD, 2018. *Education at a Glance 2018: OECD Indicators*. Paris: OECD Publishing. www.oecd.org/education/education-at-a-glance (Last accessed June 2019)

OECD, no date. *Recognition of Non-formal and Informal Learning*. www.oecd.org/education/skills-beyond-school/recognitionofnonformalandinformallearning-home.htm (Last accessed December 2020)

OOSCI, no date. All in School. www.allinschool.org (Last accessed December 2020)

Peguero, A. A. and Bracy, N. L., 2014. 'School Order, Justice, and Education: Climate, Discipline Practices, and Dropping Out' *Journal of Research on Adolescence*, 25 (3), 412– 426. <u>onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/abs/10.1111/jora.12138</u> (Last accessed June 2019)

Rumberger, R W. and Ah Lim, S., 2008. *Why Students Drop Out of School: A Review of 25 Years of Research*. Santa Barbara, California: California Dropout Research Project

Teneva, M, 2017. 'Dropping Out of School' *Trakia Journal of Sciences*, No. 4, 302–307. tru.uni-sz.bg/tsj/Vol.15, N 4, 2017/5.pdf (Last accessed June 2019)

Terry, M., 2008. 'The Effects that Family Members and Peers Have on Students' Decisions to Drop Out of School' *Education Research Quarterly*, 31 (3), 25–38

Ticuşan, M., 2016. 'Absenteeism and School Drop-Out – Prevention Methods in Case of Teenagers' *Scientific Research and Education in the Air Force – AFASES*, 2016 (2), 663–667. DOI: 10.19062/2247-3173.2016.18.2.25

UIS, 2017. 'Education and Disability' *UIS Fact Sheet No. 40*. Montreal: UIS. <u>uis.unesco.org/sites/default/files/documents/fs40-education-and-disability-2017-en.pdf</u> (Last accessed June 2019)

UIS, 2018. 'One in Five Children, Adolescents and Youth is Out of School' *UIS Fact Sheet No. 48.* Montreal: UIS. <u>uis.unesco.org/sites/default/files/documents/fs48-one-five-</u> <u>children-adolescents-youth-out-school-2018-en.pdf</u> (Last accessed June 2019)

UIS, 2019. 'New Methodology Shows that 258 Million Children, Adolescents and Youth Are Out of School' *UIS Fact Sheet No. 56*. Montreal: UIS.

<u>uis.unesco.org/sites/default/files/documents/new-methodology-shows-258-million-</u> <u>children-adolescents-and-youth-are-out-school.pdf</u> (Last accessed December 2020)

UIS, no date. UIS Glossary. <u>uis.unesco.org/en/glossary</u> (Last accessed June 2019)



UIS and UNICEF, 2015. Fixing the broken promises of education for all: Findings from the Global Initiative on Out-of-School Children. Montreal: UNESCO-UIS. uis.unesco.org/sites/default/files/documents/fixing-broken-promise-efa-findings-globalinitiative-oosc-education-2015-en 2.pdf (Last accessed June 2019)

UNESCO, 2018. *Global Education Monitoring Report 2019: Migration, Displacement and Education – Building Bridges not Walls*. Paris: UNESCO. <u>unesdoc.unesco.org/ark:/48223/pf0000265866 eng</u> (Last accessed June 2019)

UNESCO, 2020a. Towards inclusion in education: Status, trends and challenges. The UNESCO Salamanca Statement 25 years on. Paris: UNESCO. unesdoc.unesco.org/ark:/48223/pf0000374246?fbclid=IwAR2BDzzOWHH6NQb0KOcxjTqS 1aso61z-VI3EPhIGNcfaaGWhsm2ZlqMT_XU (Last accessed November 2020)

UNESCO, 2020b. *Global Education Monitoring Report 2020: Inclusion and education: All means all*. Paris: UNESCO. <u>unesdoc.unesco.org/ark:/48223/pf0000373718</u> (Last accessed November 2020)

UNICEF and UIS, 2015. *Global Out-of-School Children Initiative Operational Manual.* New York: UNICEF. <u>uis.unesco.org/sites/default/files/documents/global-out-of-school-initiative-operational-manual-2015-en_0.pdf</u> (Last accessed June 2019)

UNICEF and UIS, 2016a. *Monitoring Education Participation: Framework for Monitoring Children and Adolescents who are Out of School or at Risk of Dropping Out*. UNICEF Series on Education Participation and Dropout Prevention, Volume 1. Geneva: UNICEF Regional Office for Central and Eastern Europe and the Commonwealth of Independent States. <u>www.unicef.org/eca/media/2956/file/monitoring_education_participation.pdf</u> (Last accessed June 2019)

UNICEF and UIS, 2016b. *Monitoring Education Participation: Framework for Monitoring Children and Adolescents who are Out of School or at Risk of Dropping Out – Brief*. UNICEF Series on Education Participation and Dropout Prevention, Volume 1. Geneva: UNICEF Regional Office for Central and Eastern Europe and the Commonwealth of Independent States. <u>uis.unesco.org/sites/default/files/documents/monitoring-education-participation-brief.pdf</u> (Last accessed June 2019)

UNICEF, 2018. *Formative Evaluation of the Out-of-School Children Initiative (OOSCI)*. New York: UNICEF. <u>evaluationreports.unicef.org/GetDocument?fileID=10644</u> (Last accessed December 2020)

United Nations, 2006. *Convention on the Rights of Persons with Disabilities*. New York: United Nations. <u>www.un.org/development/desa/disabilities/convention-on-the-rights-of-persons-with-disabilities.html</u> (Last accessed December 2020)

Werquin, P., 2012. 'The missing link to connect education and employment: recognition of non-formal and informal learning outcomes' *Journal of Education and Work*, 25 (3), 259–278. DOI: 10.1080/13639080.2012.687574



Bibliography

Affeldt, F., Weitz, K., Siol, A., Markić, S. and Eilks, I., 2015. 'A Non-Formal Student Laboratory as a Place for Innovation in Education for Sustainability for All Students' *Education Sciences*, 5 (3), 238–254

Bartlett, D., 2017. *Systematic Review of High School Dropout Prevention Programs*. <u>sophia.stkate.edu/msw_papers/706</u> (Last accessed June 2019)

Bowers, A. J., Sprott, R. and Taff, S., 2013. 'Do We Know Who Will Drop Out? A Review of the Predictors of Dropping out of High School: Precision, Sensitivity and Specificity' *The High School Journal*, 96 (2), 77–100

Cairns, A. J., Kavanagh, D. J., Dark, F. and McPhail, S. M., 2018. 'Comparing predictors of part-time and no vocational engagement in youth primary mental health services: A brief report' *Early Intervention in Psychiatry*, 12 (4), 726–729. DOI: 10.1111/eip.12445

Dorsett, R. and Lucchino, P., 2014. 'Explaining patterns in the school-to-work transition: An analysis using optimal matching' *Advances in Life Course Research*, 22, 1–14

Dupéré, V., Leventhal, T., Dion, E., Crosnoe, R., Archambault, I. and Janosz, M., 2015. 'Stressors and Turning Points in High School and Dropout: A Stress Process, Life Course Framework' *Review of Educational Research*, 85 (4), 591–629

Eurydice, 2018. *The Structure of the European Education Systems 2018/19: Schematic Diagrams*. Eurydice Facts and Figures. Luxembourg: Publications Office of the European Union. <u>eacea.ec.europa.eu/national-policies/eurydice/content/structure-european-education-systems-201819-schematic-diagrams_en</u> (Last accessed June 2019)

Freeman, J. and Simonsen, B., 2015. 'Examining the Impact of Policy and Practice Interventions on High School Dropout and School Completion Rates: A Systematic Review of the Literature' *Review of Educational Research*, 85 (2), 205–248

Furlong, A., Inui, A., Nishimura, T. and Kojima, Y., 2012. 'Accounting for the early labour market destinations of 19/20-year-olds in England and Wales and Japan' *Journal of Youth Studies*, 15 (1), 1–15. doi.org/10.1080/13676261.2011.617735 (Last accessed June 2019)

Gutiérrez-García, R. A., Benjet, C., Borges, G., Méndez Ríos, E. and Medina-Mora, M. E., 2017. 'NEET adolescents grown up: eight-year longitudinal follow-up of education, employment and mental health from adolescence to early adulthood in Mexico City' *European Child & Adolescent Psychiatry*, 26 (12), 1459–1469

Hunt, F. M., 2008. *Dropping Out from School: A Cross Country Review of Literature*. Project Report. Consortium for Research on Educational Access, Transitions and Equity (CREATE). Falmer: University of Sussex

Jimerson, S. R., Campos, E. and Greif, J. L., 2003 'Toward an Understanding of Definitions and Measures of School Engagement and Related Terms' *The California School Psychologist*, 8 (1), 7–27

Lundetræ, K., 2011. 'Does Parental Educational Level Predict Drop-out from Upper Secondary School for 16- to 24-year-olds When Basic Skills are Accounted For? A Cross Country Comparison' *Scandinavian Journal of Educational Research*, 55 (6), 625–637



Maguire, S. and Rennison, J., 2005. 'Two Years On: The Destinations of Young People who are Not in Education, Employment or Training at 16' *Journal of Youth Studies*, 8 (2), 187–201

Mitchell, L. L. and Syed, M., 2015. 'Does College Matter for Emerging Adulthood? Comparing Developmental Trajectories of Educational Groups' *Journal of Youth and Adolescence*, 44 (11), 2012–2027, DOI: 10.1007/s10964-015-0330-0

Ng-Knight, T. and Schoon, I., 2017. 'Can Locus of Control Compensate for Socioeconomic Adversity in the Transition from School to Work?' *Journal of Youth and Adolescence*, 46 (1), 2114–2128. DOI: 10.1007/s10964-017-0720-6

Ralston, K., Zhiqiang, F., Everington, D. and Dibben, C., 2016. 'Do young people not in education, employment or training experience long-term occupational scarring? A longitudinal analysis over 20 years of follow-up' *Contemporary Social Science*, 11 (2–3), 203–221. DOI: 10.1080/21582041.2016.1194452

Roberts, S., 2011. 'Beyond "NEET" and "tidy" pathways: considering the "missing middle" of youth transition studies' *Journal of Youth Studies*, 14 (1), 21–39

Ruthven, D., 2010. *Young Adults and Criminal Justice: International Norms and Practices*. London: Institute for Criminal Policy Research.

<u>t2a.org.uk/wp-content/uploads/2016/02/T2A-International-Norms-and-Practices.pdf</u> (Last accessed June 2019)

Serracant, P., 2014. 'A Brute Indicator for a NEET Case: Genesis and Evolution of a Problematic Concept and Results from an Alternative Indicator' *Social Indicators Research*, 117 (2), 401–419. DOI: 10.1007/s11205-013-0352-5

Tamesberger, D. and Bacher, J., 2014. 'NEET youth in Austria: a typology including sociodemography, labour market behaviour and permanence' *Journal of Youth Studies*, 17 (9), 1239–1259. <u>dx.doi.org/10.1080/13676261.2014.901492</u> (Last accessed June 2019)

UIS, 2018. *New Education Data for SDG 4 and More*. <u>uis.unesco.org/en/news/new-education-data-sdg-4-and-more</u> (Last accessed June 2019)

UNICEF and UNESCO, 2005. *Children Out of School: Measuring Exclusion from Primary Education*. Montreal: UNESCO Institute for Statistics

Wilson, S., Cunningham-Burley, S., Bancroft, A. and Backett-Milburn, K., 2008. "Joined up" thinking? Unsupported "fast-track" transitions in the context of parental substance use' *Journal of Youth Studies*, 11 (3), 283–299

Worth, N., 2013. 'Making friends and fitting in: a social-relational understanding of disability at school' *Social & Cultural Geography*, 14 (1), 103–123. dx.doi.org/10.1080/14649365.2012.735693 (Last accessed June 2019)



Websites consulted

European Agency Statistics on Inclusive Education: <u>www.european-agency.org/data</u> (Last accessed June 2019)

Eurydice: <u>eacea.ec.europa.eu/national-policies/eurydice/home_en</u> (Last accessed December 2020)

OECD Glossary of Statistical Terms: <u>stats.oecd.org/glossary/index.htm</u> (Last accessed December 2020)

UIS Out-of-School Children and Youth: <u>uis.unesco.org/en/topic/out-school-children-and-youth</u> (Last accessed December 2020)

UNICEF Education: www.unicef.org/education (Last accessed December 2020)



ANNEX: METHODOLOGY

The starting point for this Background Information Report was one of the findings from the analysis of the European Agency Statistics on Inclusive Education (EASIE) 2014/2016 data: the issue of out-of-school learners needs closer examination (European Agency, 2018). As the European Agency Statistics on Inclusive Education: Key Messages and Findings (2014 / 2016) report states:

The situation of learners who are out of school for different reasons and under different circumstances (i.e. formally enrolled in education but do not attend, or not enrolled in any form of education) is unclear in almost all countries. This requires further examination, as data for most countries is often limited or missing (European Agency, 2018, p. 8).

In 2018, the Agency's Representative Board members agreed that data on OoS learners was an area for further examination. Possibilities for EASIE data collection on this issue were initially discussed with the nominated EASIE data experts in 2018. During a working meeting with the experts in 2019, the issues were discussed in detail. As a result of that meeting, it was agreed that two inter-connected information-gathering activities would take place:

- first, desk research to compile relevant European and international background information on and around the concept of OoS learners;
- then, drawing on the desk research findings, a survey for national data collection experts on current and future possibilities for data collection on OoS learners.

This report is based on the desk research. It aims to inform developments in future EASIE work on OoS data collection and analysis.

To prepare the desk research, previous EASIE work was scanned to identify key words that could guide a search for resources. Key terms closely related to out-of-school, such as early school leaver, drop-out and not in education, employment or training (NEET), were identified.

Using the key words, two types of document searches were completed: examining international organisations' resources, and exploring research papers, articles and publications dealing with OoS learners and related issues.

The first resource search was based on the key term 'out-of-school'. Publications and databases from the Agency, the European Commission, Eurydice, the Global Partnership for Education (GPE), the Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development (OECD), the United Nations Children's Fund (UNICEF), the United Nations Educational, Scientific and Cultural Organization (UNESCO), the UNESCO Institute for Statistics (UIS) and the World Bank were examined.

The second resource search focused on gathering studies and research publications on the OoS theme. Online academic platforms (<u>Google Scholar</u>, <u>Cairn</u>, <u>ERIC</u>) were consulted using the same key words as the first search.



Both searches considered publications from the years 2000 to 2020. Very specific national studies were not included in the desk research.

The document scanning in the first stage of the desk research work was guided by the question '**What does being out-of-school mean?**'. Difficulties with finding a clear definition and approach to the OoS issue were underlined at this stage. As a result, a third search was added, centred on OoS definitions as operationalised in online glossaries from Eurydice, OECD, UNESCO and UNICEF. These online resources identified some groups of learners considered OoS, such as those who are home schooled or educated in non-formal education or in youth detention.

Specific searches using the same online academic platforms resulted in additional papers and resources to be considered in the complete analysis. In total, 26 publications from international organisations were selected for analysis, as well as 34 research papers and articles. These covered various areas, including concepts, data, monitoring systems, groups of learners and education systems.

Three main questions framed the analysis of all of the materials:

- What does being out-of-school mean?
- Who is considered as being out-of-school?
- What existing data is available?

The write-up and structure of the final Background Information Report is in line with these three key questions:

- What does the concept of out-of-school mean?
- Who are out-of-school learners and what situations are they in?
- What data on out-of-school learners is being collected and could be collected?

The <u>References</u> section lists all the materials cited in this report. The <u>Bibliography</u> lists related materials that were considered but not included in the final report. All main reference <u>websites</u> consulted are also listed.